Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services

October 15, 2012
Minutes 

Present:  Gary Wolcott, Frances Ryan, David Lawlor, Paul Nau, Stacy Lamontagne, Joan Rogers, Sue Witt, Meg Dexter, Ann-Marie Mayberry, Irene Mailhot, Annemaire Salzberg, Bobbi Jo Yeager, Adam Marquis, Karen Mason, Will Rowan, Michelle Anderson, Perry Blass, DonnaLee Cloutier, Maureen Conley, Jacqueline Rivers, Richard Holmes, Sarah Holmes, Brian L. McKnight, David Macolini, Kevin Reilly, Jill Johanning, Bob Gauthier, Andy Taranko, Peter Stuckey, Jodi Benvie, Diane Boas, Chris Morin, Ed Doggett, Suellen Doggett, Mary Chris Semrow, Robert Barton, Laurie Raymond, Larry Strout, Dawn Mahoney, Cecile DeRoche-Cain, Lee Haynes, Dee Karnofsky, Suzanne Boras, Sharon Kelly, Julie A. Herbert, Tyler Ingalls, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick. Via telephone: Linda Elliot.  
Cullen Ryan introduced himself and welcomed the group. Participants introduced themselves.  A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  Minutes were accepted.  Cullen sent last month’s minutes via email but they are also available as a printable version from the Coalition website (either in pdf or Word format).  We received photos to put on the redesigned website (and release forms), so we were able to launch the updated site.  Take a look (www.maineparentcoaltion.org )!  We would love to receive more photos!     
Cullen reminded the group that the November Coalition meeting will be a joint meeting with SMACT (Southern Maine Advisory Council on Transition, http://blogs.portlandschools.org/transition/ .  It will be held on November 2, 2012 from 1:00-3:00PM at DHHS, 161 Marginal Way, Portland, Rooms A & B.  He then introduced the guest speakers, Frances Ryan and Gary Wolcott, both with OADS (DHHS: Office of Aging and Disability Services).  Frances is the Program Director of the new Homeward Bound program and Gary is the Associate Director of Intervention and Care Management.   
Homeward Bound    ..\Homeward Bound Consumer Fact Sheet  9-18-12.doc  
Frances noted, while new to Maine (become operational in October 2012), Homeward Bound programs currently exist in 43 states and Washington DC.  It is a “money follows the person” initiative being encouraged for adoption in every state by Medicare and Medicaid.  In Maine, the program will initially assist people 18 years old (and older) who are currently living in nursing homes or hospitals to develop plans to move to other residential settings and still receive needed services.  They have discovered finding appropriate housing is the number one barrier in achieving this goal throughout the nation, and is no different in Maine.  Homeward Bound does not offer services beyond those that already exist, but they do have limited funds to help with security deposits, first month’s rent and fuel.  They also have some funding for technology (safety and monitoring) services.  Anyone can refer an individual to the Homeward Bound program.  There are plans to expand the program to serve individuals with cerebral palsy.   
Question:  Who will be making the decisions about the plan?
Response:  The individual, and others they choose to have involved.  Most people have family members and friends participate in the process, and some have nursing home staff as well. 
Question:  Do people get to go out of the nursing home?
Response:  This program is to help people permanently leave the nursing home; it’s not just a one-time event.  It helps with the transition process and offers 365 days of service.  

Comment:  Our communities are not known for reaching out.  Once someone gets out of these places they often aren’t integrated into the larger community.                 
Response:  We (DHHS) share these concerns.  Natural supports can be interpreted more broadly than just family members.  But, there is no magic towards developing relationships once out.           
Question:  I have a financial question.  I’m worried about the next election.  Will the money for this program dry up?  
Response:  The Homeward Bound program is funded by a grant from Medicare and Medicaid that runs for the next 5 years.  The federal government is pushing this program, so we are financially set for the next 5 years.  Some states have large institutions.  Maine doesn’t, but does have folks in nursing homes.  The federal government is trying to get people out of institutions because they believe smaller homes are often more cost effective.  If the Affordable Health Care Act goes into full effect, Maine will be one of the states chosen as a rebalancing demonstration.  This will create a state plan to provide community-based services to individuals with disabilities who need an institutional level of care.  Maine will be eligible for an enhanced federal match rate for reimbursable expenses.  The program requires data collection to chart what is working and what isn’t, and requires that money received is invested in the community.  DHHS believes there are many more eligible people than originally thought and knows that access to affordable, accessible housing is extremely important.   

Question:  New Hampshire has a program where the goal is to have costs not to exceed 50% of nursing home care.  Any target like that in Maine? Maybe stretch it to 70%?
Response:  There are some numbers we will be held to.  We must increase home and community-based services, but the numbers are not as specific as New Hampshire’s, which gives us more flexibility.
Question:  Clearly there is a need.  Can you establish your own bundle of services or must it mesh with existing services?
Response:  It must mesh with existing home and community-based services.  The demonstration project will have a menu of services, like technology services and transition assistance.  There will be a Housing Specialist who will be able to see existing shortfalls.  We are not fully clear how additional rebalancing money might be able to be used for direct services. 

Question:  What is included in the technology services?  Will it cover an Iphone or other communication devices?   
Response:  We are thinking it will cover environmental control and health and safety issues.  Technology is changing so fast, we’ll have to keep reviewing which devices make sense. 
Question:  I applaud your efforts to pursue this.  Is there a waitlist? 

Response:  No.  But, if moving out of the institution is contingent upon moving onto services that have a waitlist, yes. 

Question:  Can brain injured people qualify? 

Response:  Yes, but the tricky part is getting services.  They must quality under Section 97 residential or 102 neuro-related or other waiver.  
Question:  Does this apply to people in PNMIs (private non-medical institutions)? 

Response:  The state must offer certain mandatory services, for example, institutional care. Optional services include residential care with 24/7 support, which may be a PNMI, especially those that serve special populations.  

Question:  Could you give us an example?   
Response:  A substance abuse treatment facility that offers a 30 day program, or a facility with 124 beds for brain-injured people, or children’s services.  There are 4,000 elders in Maine that currently live in residential care facilities, not institutions or nursing homes.  
Question:  What is the difference between that and a waiver? 

Response:  The government wants to encourage more community-based services.  People “waive” their right to institutional care, but to get services, must quality for institutional care.  A waiver is more flexible, and in Maine, can offer more services, like work options and rehab.  The challenge from the government is to show them the savings and the benefits. 

Question:  Is this what evolved from the closing of Pinelands?
Response:  Yes. 
Comment:  I want to clarify “optional” and “waiver”.  Under the original Medicaid program there was a small set of expectations.  As it caught on, the program grew.  “Optional” services are almost as old as the state plan.  “Waivers” were not an afterthought or a recent concept; they have been part of the program for decades.    
Comment:  We (DHHS) are pursuing new waivers for cerebral palsy and seizure disorders.  We submitted them on November 1st of last year and are hoping for a response soon.  People with these diagnoses fell between the cracks and could only get institutional care.  If approved, 15 individuals would be accepted in the 1st year. 
Question:  We have family members in a PNMI in York County operated by Great Bay Services.  We are very concerned about the funding gong away.
Response:  The funding has not been eliminated but is under question by the government.  They are not happy with the way PNMIs have been structured in Maine.  DHHS is working closely with the government to ensure continued support of the program.  There are thousands of people being housed in PNMIs.  The funding will not discontinue abruptly.  
Question:  Is there anything we should be doing to make sure funding continues?

Response:  This issue occupies a significant amount of Commissioner Mayhew’s time.  It is a big issue and we are working really hard to work it out.  We are open to suggestions you might have.   
Comment:  The Coalition would like to see unbundling of services.  People would get to stay where they are and services could be changed to fit Federal guidelines.  You have to have a system.  Right now, Medicaid does not cover room and board. 
Cullen thanked DHHS for being so open with the Coalition.  He noted getting information straight from DHHS is very helpful and the Coalition greatly appreciates their time.  
End of presentation.
Technology News

Eric Winter is an independent technology consultant.  He formerly worked for Full Circle America, creating “virtual assisted living” situations.  Setting up these systems allowed people to live independently in their homes.  He wanted to meet with the Coalition to have a discussion about what our community wants and needs from technology and what keeps people from using technology.  Is it that they don’t know how to use existing systems, it doesn’t help them, or they are waiting for services to allow them to get various devices?  A couple examples that come to mind are Skype and personal emergency response systems.  Eric has installed internet video connections that place cameras in the home so people can monitor their children when not present.  The installation is not the costliest part of these systems.  The expense comes with the monitoring if it is done by a third party.  It can cost $399 per month to have a third party conduct a visual inspection 4 times a day, seven days a week.

Comment:  One of the concerns with video monitoring is privacy.  

Response:  Cameras are installed in common living areas and only sensors are put in bedrooms and baths (no visual).   

Comment:  Some technologies are already included in the Section 21 waiver.  Section 21 is being re-written, so reimbursement models may change.  

Question:  Would stripped down models be workable?  For example, you can get a Skype device for about $250 and you can use it whenever you want.   Are people talking about using technology?

Response:  The conversation has been started.   

Comment:  Another concern is that technology is changing all the time.  I think people are worried about investing in a device and having it become obsolete, then having to invest more money for the updated version.

Comment:  Perhaps scaling back on the monitoring would work, like doing the monitoring on your own. 

Comment:  There is a danger and an opportunity with monitoring.  We shouldn’t substitute technology for humans.  

Response:  It could be part of the solution to help drive down costs.  It is just one tool in the toolbox.  You can get a camera for $75 and hook it up to your personal computer that has an internet connection. 

Question:  In a person’s PCP (person-centered plan), does it say how technology is to be used?  

Response:  No, but the waiver only covers certain technologies.  
Question:  Beyond the waivers, are people playing for technologies?

Response:  I am the father of a child with Asperger’s who does okay.  We used to have a support worker for the hour when no one would be at home with him.  We now use technology for monitoring purposes, which saved a lot of money, between $300-350 per week.  
Question:  The internet camera, is it a Skype?
Response:  No, it’s a separate pipeline.  You need a UPN connection in order to view one frame per second.

Comment:  I’m concerned about not being compliant with confidentiality.

Response:  I would hope HIPPA issues would not be a barrier to activation.

Comment:  I know of a case in Iowa where the family wanted technological assistance and signed a consent agreement allowing telemedicine in an outpatient clinic.  

Comment:  If it’s just your family, it’s okay to use technology for monitoring.  If it’s a provider who wants to use it, they do have to keep privacy concerns in mind.  

Question:  Do people have an interest in this use of technology?

Response:  Show of hands indicating there is interest.  

Comment:  We’d like to discuss this further and would appreciate it if you could come back.

Response:  I’d be happy to come back.  In the meantime, if anyone has any questions, they can contact me at ewmaine@gmail.com 

Legislative and DHHS Updates:  OADS,  www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads/ 
Karen Mason:  Let me start with an update of the waitlist numbers.  As of 10/10/12, Section 21: Priority 1 – 180, Priority 2 – 245, Priority 3 – 311, for  a total of 739 people.  Section 29 has 412 people on the waitlist, and there are 211 people on both lists.  Going forward, DHHS will be able to move 2 people per month off the Section 21 waitlist. Two people from Priority 1 are already in the process of getting services.  If folks go off Section 29 to go on Section 21, we will be able to offer those spots to others who are waiting.    

Comment:  This is very good news.  We do need to increase the speed, though.  At two per month we will not keep up with the need.  

Comment:  We need to put pressure on the legislature to pass initiatives that would move us forward. 

Question:  Can a waiver granted in Maine be used in other states?

Response:  No, it must be used in Maine. 

We have met the goal of interviewing 500 individuals for the SIS (Supports Intensity Scale) sample group.  The information is now being analyzed.  

Question:  Who is doing the SIS?

Response:  Interviewers who are trained in SIS.  They must complete a certification process and many were prior case managers.  

Question:  Who will analyze the data?  Have you seen or looked at the assessments or what they need?

Response:  HSIR has the data and is conducting the analysis.  

Question:  What is the status of the White Paper initiatives?  Are more hours being added to Section 29?  Will there be more flexibility?   DHHS has had it for about a year now. 
Karen:  Jim Martin and I are interested in the White Paper and are looking to expand services as we can.  

Cullen:  We are making headway.  We targeted the first two areas; goals and assessment, and are making progress.  Next month we will be working on definitions of care, rate setting, external measures, clarifying new PCP programs and service delivery.  
Comment:  LD 683 takes an un-siloed approach to delivery of services.  http://www.mainelegislature.org/legis/bills/bills_125th/billtexts/HP051001.asp
Comment:  I’m part of the group working with the White Paper.  We have agreed to more action steps, it’s not just talk.

Karen:  DHHS is interested in creative solutions.  Please share them with us.  We at DHHS are always discussing the waitlist.

Question:  How can the Coalition help?

Cullen turned to Peter Stuckey, State Representative for Portland (District 114) and asked him what we can do.

Representative Peter Stuckey:  Bring specific ideas, pieces that could be crafted into legislation and I can sponsor legislation.  Vote for people who are interested in, and have an understating of, what is needed.  Elect people who can represent you, and then make sure they do.  Contact Legislators on the Appropriations, Education and Health and Welfare committees.

Question:  How do we find them?

Response:  Go to Maine.gov and follow the link to the joint standing committees.  (It is also easy to find on the Coalition website under “find your Legislator”.)  It doesn’t take a lot to get your Representative’s attention.  If I get 5 or more letters about any one issue, that’s a lot of interest.  

Question:  Would you put forth a bill for us?

Response:  Yes.

Action:  Do we have a motion from the Coalition to empower a subcommittee to work with Peter on finding more funding, and to prioritize funding?  Should it be the same people as the White Paper committee?  

The motion was made and seconded to form a subcommittee.  

Following are those who volunteered to serve on the subcommittee: Tyler Ingalls, Diane Boas, Suellen and Ed Doggett, Will Rowan, Laurie Raymond, Irene Mailhot, Adam Marquis, Lee Haynes, Dee Karnofsky, Bob Gauthier.
Representative Stuckey’s contact information:  
Residence:  207-773-3345 (20 Vail Street, Portland, ME 04103)

Email: RepPeterStuckey@legislature.maine.gov
Legislative:  207-287-1400

TTY: 207-287-4469

Capitol toll free: 800-423-2900

Address:  House of Representatives

                2 State House Station

                Augusta, Maine 04333-0002

Cullen:  It’s very important to vote!  I don’t know if everyone is aware of the threat of sequestration.  Sequestration means that because Congress couldn’t agree on budget cuts, automatic, across-the-board budget cuts will be implemented.  On January 2nd, cuts of 8.5% (or greater) would take effect.  This would negatively impact people in group homes, those using HUD/Section 8 housing vouchers, funding for special education, and other services.  It represents an estimated loss of 1.53 billion to the states for vital services to our community, 183,000 could lose their rental subsidies, project-based Section 8 housing could see a 772 million cut, and 90,000 households could lose their housing.  These cuts would leave the elderly and disabled populations very vulnerable.  This is a pivotal time and I suggest the Coalition lend its voice to chorus.  It will take action from the lame duck session of Congress to stop sequestration.  We need to make sure there is a balance in the cuts to the Pentagon versus services.  Cullen volunteered to write a letter for the group to our Congressional delegation to express our concerns in a unified voice. 

Action:  It was moved, seconded, and unanimously agreed to have Cullen write a letter on behalf of the Coalition. 

End of Legislative and DHHS updates.

Other updates:
Outreach to Parents of Younger Children  
The Coalition is happy to see some parents of younger children and special education teachers at our meetings.  In part to achieve this, we are having a joint meeting with SMACT on November 2nd, at DHHS on Marginal Way, from 1-3.      
Advocacy Transition   www.drcme.org  
Jodi Benvie of Disability Rights Center (DRC) said their office is very busy!  They are conducting lots of investigations.  She encouraged all to call (1-800-452-1948) or email her (jbenvie@drcme.org).  She noted if there is a big issue, they can channel individual concerns into a collective project.  

Bar Harbor Housing

Dee Karnofsky said 70 people attended their meeting, including parents, town councilors, police and school personnel.  They have agreed to keep meeting.  

Coalition Website:  www.maineparentcoalition.org
The redesigned website is live!  If you’d like to contribute a photo, please send them to Cullen via email.  We’ll also need you to sign a release to use the photo.  The website has the meeting minutes, Action Alerts, postings of upcoming events, and helpful links to useful websites.  The Coalition is also on Facebook.  
! November meeting:  Friday, November 2, 2012, 1-3PM, DHHS, 161 Marginal Way, Rooms A & B, Portland.  Joint meeting with SMACT – We have been looking for ways to join forces with SMACT.  This joint meeting is one way for us to collaborate.   
Unless otherwise decided (as with October and November this year):  All Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  If you wish to join via telephone, please call (879-0347) or email Elizabeth or Cullen at CHOM prior to the meeting so we can activate the conference line.  
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